Faculty Senate

Minutes from Meeting

November 4, 2002

Senators Present:  David Arnall, Roger Bacon, Cindy Beckett, Virginia Blankenship, David Camacho, Jeff Carrico, Marge Conger, Joel DiBartolo, Jack Dustman, Marcus Ford, Liz Grobsmith, John Hagood, Pat Hays, Max Jerrell, Cynthia Kosso, Chunhye Kim Lee, Marty Lee, Barry Lutz, Dave McKell, Eric Meeks, Ray Michalowski, Larry Mohrweis, Michael Ort, Nita Paden, Reed Riner, Guy Senese, David Sherry, Sandra Stone, Roy St. Laurent, Eric Tucker, Karen Underhill, Tom Waters, Marsha Yowell, and Robert Yowell.

Senators Excused:  Sanjam Ahluwalia, Jose Colchado, Mary Dereshiwsky, Tom DeStefano, Barbara Gantt, Kitty Gehring, Ed Hood, Richard Howey, Chris Johnson, Volker Krause, Pablo Parysow, Nancy Paxton, Jon Reyhner, and Karen Sealander.

Senators Absent:  Charles Connell, and Brain Painter.

Others Present:  Charlene Wingo, and Marjorie Lacy.

Approval of minutes and changes to agenda

President David Camacho called for a motion to approve minutes from the previous meeting. Minutes approved without correction. Camacho asked that the agenda be changed to exclude item number 6—the ITS report and indicated that the report would be made at the next Senate meeting. Changes to agenda approved.

Comments from the Senate President


President Camacho reported additional budget cuts that NAU will face. He also commented on the changing directions document, indicating that ABOR is very accepting of the documents from the three universities. He noted that the three universities will be very differently positioned and that the missions of the universities seem to be complementary.


Camacho provided a draft of “procedures for academic reorganization”  which he would like the Senate to discuss at the next meeting and reach some agreement. He asked that Senators review the document prior to the next meeting.


In response to a request to discuss unionization issues, Camacho reported that Jeanette Rodda and the group of faculty and staff who have been investigating union possibilities have aligned with the American Federation of Teachers. On December 4th there will be a University-wide information meeting held in Prochnow Auditorium. Camacho indicated that although the FSEC had planned to sponsor a series of information sessions on the pros and cons of unionization, there may not be a need for additional sessions since this group has moved forward on the topic.


The FSEC has discussed the athletic program concerns relative to budget issues. The Intercollegiate Athletic Committee, consisting of 12 faculty members, has been contacted and they would like the Senate to frame our concerns and then let them address those concerns. It was suggested that the framework should be presented to the Faculty Senate for discussion before it goes to the committee. Camacho will send the questions out prior to the next meeting. We will also have Steve Holton provide a brief overview. Some concern was expressed that if the Senate is able to “investigate” the athletic department, other departments/units may be open to investigation, too. It was also noted that there are many “mysteries”  (e.g. distributed learning) on campus and that we should have experts in these areas every time we meet so that we can become better informed.

Baccalaureate Honors Policy

Nita Paden reported that the  University Academic Standards Committee has approved a policy changing the basis for determining recipients of  Latin honors from a grade point criterion to a top percentage in each unit.

By-Laws Committee Report


Roy St Laurent asked for a volunteer to serve on this committee as a replacement for Nancy Paxton in the Spring semester. Cynthia Kosso from the College of Arts and Sciences volunteered to serve. Roy reported that the committee will bring all recommendations to the Senate for discussion and to determine if the committee is headed in the right direction. He provided a handout summarizing some of the committee’s ideas so far, and asked that Senators review and respond via e-mail by November 12th. Some initial concerns expressed by Senators included the potential for lack of diversity if the FSEC was reduced in size, and also that elimination of non-Senators on Councils might be inappropriate and problematic.

Boyer Project Report

Gypsy Denzine from the College of Education was asked by Senator Bob Yowell to discuss her reaction to and perspective on the Boyer model. She noted her initial objections to the model, but said that after reading the book and thinking about what the implications are in terms of redefining scholarship, she is much more supportive of the model. She noted that the model is about getting away from the idea of basic research, and that we probably already do a lot of this. Yowell was asked what the goal of these discussions is, and he responded that we want a university wide discussion of differentiated work load and the Boyer model, ultimately establishing a philosophical point of view and possibly a change of university culture. Provost Grobsmith spoke in favor of the model and said she is concerned about the way we value things other than research. President Haeger noted that we might ultimately make a recommendation for a change to the COFS document.

Comments from President Haeger:

President Haeger reported that there will be another $5.8 million in additional cuts. Additional layoffs are unavoidable. The governor has asked for a report from the three university presidents. There may be a special session of the legislature after the election to deal with the State budget situation.


Haeger has met with ABOR on the changing directions document, outlining our approach. The next step will be a series of policy changes by ABOR, including elimination of geographic boundaries, tuition increases versus financial aid issues, etc. He said that tuition increases need to be $500 per semester which will bring us up to the bottom third of state tuitions. Another consideration is how much of the tuition increase needs to go into financial aid. The tuition increases will allow poor students more access to education since as tuition increases, more financial aid becomes available.  He said that although a 44% increase in tuition will not even cover the $13.8 that we’ve had to cut, the tuition increase is a first step.

Comments from Provost Grobsmith:


Provost Grobsmith reported that of the $1.55 million cut to academic affairs, 1.25% will come from the instructional side and 6% will come from all other areas. She noted that the Provost’s office is not capturing vacancies and they are trying to maintain searches. They are trying to minimize damage to the academic enterprise. Grobsmith also reported that she is working on a series of recommendations on the use of external letters for promotion and tenure. She is also considering a Provost-level review committee and is currently looking at the pros and cons of such a committee.

Other Business:

Concern was expressed about the management of Senate meetings. Some suggestions were to consider consolidating reports, requiring that reports be distributed in writing prior to the meetings to save time, a reduction of agenda meetings and the possibility of additional meetings.

Meeting adjourned

